Garsington Parish Council

The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 1st October 2012 commencing at 7.30 pm. The Chairman, Cllr Chris Wright, presided; present were Cllrs Anne Eastwood (Vice-Chairman), Paul Bolam, Ian Dickinson, Matthew Dovey, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick and Judith Westgate with G Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting were County Cllr David Turner, District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie and five members of the public.

10/12/1
Apologies for Absence

None; all Councillors were present

10/12/2
Declarations of Interest

As a near neighbour, Cllr Ian Dickinson declared an interest in P12/S1869/HH Hill Cottage 24 The Hill.

10/12/3
Public Participation

Mr Roper thanked County Cllr Turner for getting the Kiln Lane pathway cut back. The pothole in Oxford Road near The Old Post Office has been reported. Cllr Turner has asked the Area Highways Steward, Keith Stenning, to look at this and also the problem puddle at the junction with Kiln Lane. Mr Stenning will contact Cllr Patrick. Cllr Turner said that the maintenance of the vegetation along Oxford Road at Combewell is now part of the County’s regular schedule. Mr Roper said that there are two trees in Combewell that need cutting back. It was agreed that these trees are the responsibility of the Parish Council.

It was agreed that when the Clerk is reporting comments made by a member of the public it would a acceptable for the person to be referred to as ‘a resident’.

10/12/4.
Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 3rd September 2012

The Minutes as circulated were approved and signed.

10/12/5.
Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

a. 
Enquiries about the origins of the Garsington Garden Challenge bowl have so far been inconclusive.

b.
The VAS warning by the School has been fitted. It is too early to comment on how successful it has been. The Chairman questioned the siting of the control box on the Village Green without consulting the parish council.
c.
The sign indicating the ‘Village Shops’ in Elm Drive has been erected.

10/12/6.
County Councillor’s Report

County Cllr David Turner reported that David Bellchambers is meeting County Cllr Rodney Rose about the proposed bus stops at the bottom of Southend. It may be necessary to make a new pathway to the stops and this would have to be costed before the decision to approve the project is made.

Cllr Turner said that he has made contact with fellow councillors about the nuisance caused by vehicles outside Unipart; Cllr Val Smith has told him that there are similar problems in her area. Cllr Turner will pass this information to Keith Stenning.

There has been a visit to view the possibility of a path across the high bank outside The Plough into Pettiwell. While on site, the officer had suggested some wooden bollards to replace the planters outside The Plough and Cllr Turner said that he would be able to contribute towards the cost. The Parish Council did not like the idea of traffic bollards in the Conservation Area and suggested the surface should be part grassed / part covered with tarmac instead. Cllr Turner said the officer has suggested that this would cost £5-6,000 and he would not be able to provide any funding for that. Councillors thought this work could be done at much lower cost.

Now that the work on Iffley Road has finished, Cllr Turner said that Thames Travel is considering if it can re-route the bus service to call at Cowley Centre.

During recent flooding, Cllr Turner had been able to arrange attendance at Larch End and Hazel End very quickly and efficiently. This was in contrast to the lack of practical support via the SODC Emergency line, which District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie will investigate. Ditches in this area were cleared some years ago by SODC and Cllr Turner said that this will be done again. Thames Water is investigating the cause of an on-going leak in Southend.

In response to a question about the supply of winter salt / road grit  from Cllr Hieatt, Cllr Turner said that all Parishes have been contacted by the County’s Winter Emergencies Team and the Clerk confirmed this. An extra supply of salt will be provided free of charge if the Parish can offer storage. Cllr Hieatt will follow this up.

Cllr Anne Eastwood said that a road sign warning of the ‘Hidden Dip’ in Wheatley Road had been removed and Cllr Turner said that he would investigate.

10/12/7.
District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that the District Council has not developed its policy for providing accommodation for travellers and that the recent granting of temporary planning permission for a property in Kiln Lane was a direct result of this failure. She was asked to investigate the planning status of another property in Kiln Lane and to get the District Council to take action over a double-decker bus that has been parked in a field off Watlington Road since the summer.
10/12/8.
Finance:

Barclays Current Account at 28th September 


£28,735.32

The Council noted the September direct debit payment to Grundons of £57.14

The following cheques were approved for payment:

Playsafety Limited (annual inspection)


           £97.20

Berinsfield Community Business (September grass)

         £174.00

M J Hill (repairs to The Plough bus shelter)


           £50.00

G Russell (Administration September)


           £94.80

G Russell (Salary)




 
         £406.97

The Council noted the Auditor’s Report and the Clerk has posted the notice inviting residents to view the accounts during the next 14 days.

The Auditors have asked the Council to consider whether the level of Fidelity Guarantee insurance is sufficient. As has been the case in previous years, the Council agreed that the cost of this insurance is disproportionate to the risk involved.

The Auditors had also reminded the Council that the Accounting Statements should have been approved by 30th June. This should be the aim of the Council in 2013.

9.
Planning

a). Applications

P12/S1693/HH 48 Southend 

Proposed loft conversion including two dormer windows (addition to planning consent P11/W1760)

The Council agreed to recommend this application for approval.

(Having declared an interest Cllr Ian Dickinson took no part in the following discussion)

P12/S1869/HH Hill Cottage 24 The Hill

Demolition of existing single storey extension. Construction of part two storey rear extension and single storey side extension. Partial demolition and extension to existing summerhouse at rear of site.

The Council agreed to recommend this application for approval, subject to there being no objection from County Highways.

b). Planning Enforcement and Appeals

A planning application is now expected in respect of the new building at Greenwoods.

c). Community-led Planning

So far five residents have offered to get involved; further volunteers would be desirable. The Chairman and Cllr Dovey will consider the timing of a general meeting of residents to move this process forward.

10/12/10.
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

a.
A resident had complained about not being invited to the Village Hall Open Day. This was due to a misunderstanding of the nature of the event, which was intended as an official opening in the presence of representatives from the funding bodies.  For the avoidance of doubt the Village Hall Committee is separate to the Parish Council
b.
The Council had been invited to send representatives to a County Council Emergency Resilience Event in Abingdon on 31st October but no-one was available. c.
Information had been received about a public exhibition to inform local residents about developments at the Wheatley Campus of Oxford Brookes University. This is open to all on 12th and 13th October

d.
The Clerk was given approval to place on the notice board a poster from NSPCC seeking volunteers to start a branch in Garsington.

e.
Cllr Paul Bolam said that he would try to attend the Oxfordshire Playing Fields Association AGM on 17th October at Holton Village Hall. Topics for discussion include: ‘challenging’ play areas; new tennis courts; Community Games and QE II Field status.

f.
The Council noted receipt of a thank you letter from Wheatley Park School for the donation to their prize giving and an invitation to be present at 7.30 on Thursday 18th October. Cllr John Hieatt said that he would try to attend.

g.
The Council noted an invitation (open to all residents) to comment on the SODC budget for 2013/14. An on-line survey is open until 7th November.

h.
The Council has received a copy of SODC ‘s Year 3 Economic Development Framework Action Plan. This will be circulated.

i.
The Chairman said that he had received a letter from Mr John Edmonds concerning the grave of his mother. Cllr Wright will deal with this matter himself.

j.
Mrs. ‘Trish’ Stableford had told the Chairman about tidying up the area at the bottom of Clinkard’s Hill and Cllr Wright has thanked her on behalf of the Council.

k.
Mrs Wynn Jones had expressed concern about possible damage caused by ivy on the hawthorn trees growing on the ‘alley’ at the top of The Hill. Cllr Patrick said that the expert advice which he had received suggested that this ivy should not cause a problem. He confirmed that these trees are a Parish Council responsibility.

l.
Cllr Patrick told the meeting that Adrian Townsend will be writing to the Clerk about the pathway outside the Village Hall.

10/12/11.
Sports & Social Club Lease

The Chairman confirmed that the new lease had been signed and exchanged.

10/12/12
Fields in Trust Agreement

The Council has now received the Trust’s comments on its proposals. There are three main areas of concern. First, the Trust does not like the idea that the Council could dispose of part of the land. At the very least, any disposal would have to be matched by the acquisition of equivalent property. Secondly, the Trust would like to restrict the use of the land to ‘community events and a playing field’ thus ruling out the possibility that the Council could gain funds through hiring out the facilities for private functions. Thirdly, the Trust does not like the idea that enjoyment of the land should be restricted to the residents of Garsington.

It was agreed that the Council should point out to the Trust that the field was given by the Wheeler-Bennett family for the benefit of the people of Garsington. Efforts should continue to find a compromise with the Trust. The Chairman will reply.

10/12/13
Playground Safety Report

A copy of the Inspector’s report had been sent to Cllr Paul Bolam, who has recently attended a training course on this subject. Cllr Bolam told the Council that although the report has not identified any matters that need urgent attention, there are some issues that require action over time. These include the provision of a new notice board, which gives users more information.

Cllr Bolam said that his own inspection of the Playground has revealed some matters that were not in the inspector’s report, including evidence of some stones in the play safety bark under the aerial runway. He will investigate further.

10/12/14.
Village Maintenance

It was reported that moles are active in the Burial Ground.

Cllr Ian Dickinson said that he had identified several stiles that are in need of repair and he was asked to send the list to Mr D Mather at 4 Johnson Close.

There was some concern about the supervision and maintenance of the Council-owned land adjacent to the Old Stone Cross. The Chairman and Cllr Bolam will meet on site to discuss this matter.

10/12/15
Annual Review of Standing Orders

Following suggestions received from Cllr Mike Patrick, some paragraphs have been amended and the Clerk had circulated these details for further discussion. The amendments were agreed except that it was suggested that paragraph 22 should read:

“The Public cannot, of course, take part in proceedings of the Council. Members of the public are permitted to put questions and make observations. This will be at the beginning of the meeting and, at the discretion of the Chairman, during the meeting as well.”

10/12/16.
Registration of Members’ Interests

The Clerk reminded all Councillors that their Declarations should be sent to him as soon as possible.

10/12/17
Clerk’s Contract of Employment

The Clerk has suggested some amendments and deletions to the ‘model contract’. This makes references to council policies on Health & Safety, Grievance and Disciplinary Procedures, which are protocols that the Council does not have at the moment. These would need to be written with all Council employees in mind. There is a lot of information in NALC’s ‘Good Employer’s Guide’, a hard copy of which will be circulated, and a further discussion will take place at the next meeting.

10/12/18
Any Other Business
Cllr John Hieatt said that it was his view that ‘voting’ by email should not be allowed as it is against Standing Orders.  
The meeting closed at 9:00 pm.
